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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On June 15, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on December 30, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on December 31, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his left

shoulder on February 1, 2007.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s neck injury of February 1,

2007.

2. Related medical.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“On February 1, 2007 the claimant injured his
left wrist in the fall that injured his left
shoulder.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Claimant was hired August 22, 2006.  Prior to
his hiring, Claimant had suffered two work
related injuries with other employers.  He had
undergone three separate surgeries to the left
shoulder.  Claimant sustained a compensable
injury to his left shoulder with the
Respondent/Employer on February 1, 2007.
Claimant was provided medical treatment and
has been paid temporary total disability
benefits at appropriate times.  He is
currently receiving temporary total disability
benefits.  Respondent denies that Claimant
sustained a compensable injury on September
24, 2007.  Respondent further denies that
Claimant injured his left wrist or neck in the
February 1, 2007 accident.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-three-year-old male who

suffered an admittedly compensable injury to his left shoulder on

February 1, 2007.  The claimant testified that on that date he

slipped and fell onto the ground hitting his left side.  The

claimant did not report the fall until the next day.  The claimant

stated that he did not report the fall the day of the incident

because, “I just figured bounce off the ground, I’d be all right,

you know.”
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The claimant’s pain became worse and he reported the fall the

next day to his supervisor.  The claimant was sent for treatment

for his admittedly compensable left shoulder injury eventually

resulting in surgical intervention to his left shoulder on June 6,

2007, by Dr. Matt Coker in the form of left rotator cuff repair,

left distal clavicle resection, and acromioplasty.

In the present case, the claimant has asked the Commission to

consider the compensability of an alleged injury to his cervical

spine that the claimant contends occurred at the same time of the

admittedly compensable injury to his left shoulder.

The claimant bears the burden of proving the alleged injury to

his neck compensable.  To do this, he must first prove the presence

of objective medical findings of injury or derangement to the

cervical spine.  On November 5, 2007, Dr. Luke Knox’s physician

assistant, Tanay White, authored a letter to Dr. Morse regarding a

consultation of the claimant’s complaints of neck pain.  The

following is a portion of that letter:

“A review of his cervical spine x-ray, as well
as his cervical spine MRI, demonstrates loss
of disc height at C3-4 and C5-6, and loss of
normal cervical lordosis.  There is evidence
of neuroforaminal narrowing at the level of
C3-4 on the right, as compared to the left.
There appears to be a grade-I retrolisthesis
of C3 on 4, with evidence of a herniated
intervertebral disc at the level of C3-4, C5-
6, and C6-7.  Also noted on the MRI scan is
ligamentous hypertrophy, especially apparent
at the level of C6.  There appears to be
abnormal signal at the level of C3, which may
indicate nonspecific inflammation of the
vertebral body at that level.  Also noted is a
mild to moderate degree of cervical spinal
stenosis, most notable at the level of C5-6.
There is also loss of predental space, most
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apparent on the lateral x-ray studies.  There
also appears to be a radiographic abnormality
at the level of C3 on the AP film.  I will
confer with Dr. Knox to review this possible
abnormality.”

On November 8, 2007, the claimant had a visit with Dr. Knox.

The following is a portion of the report from that visit:

“I will plan to follow him up in two months to
see how he is doing.  If he is not
significantly improved at that point, we will
reconsider the possibility of surgical
endeavors, which would necessitate anterior
cervical discectomy and fusion at C3, C4, C5,
and C6.”

The reports show the existence of objective medical findings

of cervical difficulties required to prove the claimant’s cervical

injury compensable.  However, the claimant must also prove a causal

connection between his objective medical findings of cervical

difficulties and his slip and fall of February 1, 2007, which

caused his admittedly compensable left shoulder injury.

Medical records show that on July 3, 2007, the claimant was

seen by Dr. Matthew Coker.  The physical examination portion of

that clinic note, in part, states, “He has excellent motion of the

neck, just a little bit of stretchy pain as he rotates to the

right.”  However, the history of present illness portion of the

report states, “He presents today for evaluation of the left

shoulder.  He underwent a rotator cuff repair four weeks ago.  He

states he has more pain now, burning sensation up into the

trapezius muscle, up into the neck and kind of goes down into the

jaw a little bit.”
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On August 31, 2007, the claimant was seen by Dr. Coker and in

the history of present illness portion of the report it states, in

part, “He was healing up nicely but still had some residual pain.

Although examination of the cervical spine was negative, there was

concern about some numbness and tingling or radicular symptoms, but

I was hoping it was related to the shoulder.  He states that this

has continued to be a problem and has actually taken a step

backwards with his shoulder.”

On October 11, 2007, the claimant was seen by Dr. Michael

Morse.  The following is a clinic note from that report:

“Mr. Little returns.  I am seeing him for a
slip and fall at work.  He has significant
stenosis at C5-6 and multilevel degenerative
changes elsewhere.  The spondylitic changes
were pre-existing, however, he was
asymptomatic prior to the slip and fall.

I reviewed the films with the patient and his
caseworker.  I would like him to see Dr. Luke
Knox for consideration of epidural steroids,
surgical intervention, spine rehabilitation
etc.  I will be happy to see him back on an as
needed basis.”

The claimant then began treatment with Dr. Knox.  As discussed

during the objective medical findings portion of this opinion, the

claimant was first seen by Dr. Knox’s physician assistant and then

by Dr. Knox himself.  The last visit the claimant had with Dr. Knox

was on January 3, 2008.  In an addendum to the report from that

visit, Dr. Knox recommended that the claimant undergo cervical

epidural steroid injections.

Dr. Knox’s deposition was taken regarding the claimant’s

cervical difficulties.  That deposition was made a part of the
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record in this matter.  The following is an excerpt from the

claimant’s attorney’s cross examination of Dr. Knox during his

deposition testimony:

“Q. Let's look at Dr. Morse's October 11th,
2007 report.

A.  I may not have that.

Q.  Okay.  Let me hand it to you.  In this
report here on the first paragraph, Dr. Morse
seems to state that there is significant
stenosis.  Is that correct?

A.  Yes.

Q.  So would that be inconsistent with the
part of the MRI report that says that there is
not?

A.  What you have here is Dr. Morse's clinic
note dated 10-11-07, and it's his follow up of
Richard Little two days following his MRI scan
occurring on 10-9-07.  This is -- to confuse
the picture further, I told you that if you
have two physicians looking at an MRI scan,
they can describe it differently.  Here it's
the same physician looking at the same MRI
scan two days later, either describing it
differently, or he has a typographical error
on 10-9-07 versus 10-11-07.  I tend to agree
with his clinic note, 10-11-07, that the
findings are a bit more impressive in his
clinic note than his MRI note.  Does that
help?

Q.  Yes, sir.  Thank you.  Now, again, with
the MRI report of October 9th from Dr. Morse,
toward the very end of that report he states,
"There appears to be a small disc bulge on the
left that may compromise the neural exit
foramen on the left."  All the way at the
bottom, right before the last line.

A.  Yes.  At 6-7, yes.

Q.  Now, would a disc bulge be consistent with
a disc herniation?
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A.  A disc bulge -- the answer to your
question is yes.  The technical answer to your
question is yes.

Q.  And what effect would a compromise on the
neural exit foramen have on a person?

A.  It could cause arm pain.

Q.  And where would the arm pain be?

A.  At C6-7?

Q.  Yes, sir.

A.  Typically it would involve the inside of
the shoulder blade, the shoulder, the arm,
extending down into the hand, involving the
index and long digit of the hand.

Q.  So if one had had a terrible shoulder
injury that was being treated, could one
easily confuse the pain from the neck injury
as being from the shoulder?

MS. GRAHAM: Object to the from.

A.  Absolutely...”

“...Q.  Is it common for a person to have
degenerative disc disease or spinal stenosis,
and then have a trauma such as a fall onto
one's side that would then herniate a disc?

A.  That's very possible, yes.

Q.  Is it common to have that happen?

A.  I think that's a fair statement, yes.

Q.  Does the use of pain medication and/or
muscle relaxants diminish muscle spasms?

A.  Typically, yes.

Q.  If a person had had no complaints of neck
pain and then had a trauma, such as a fall
onto the ground on the side, and then began
having neck pain, would you believe that the
fall would be the cause for the need for
treatment, if treatment were indicated?
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 A.  Yes.”

The following is an excerpt from the respondents’ attorney’s

redirect examination of Dr. Knox during his deposition:

...Q.  Do you have an opinion as to whether or
not Mr. Little's fall at Tyson on February 1,
2007 caused any cervical spine problems or
necessitated any cervical treatment?

A.  I believe his fall probably resulted in
the neck and arm pain that ultimately resulted
in the need for his treatment, yes.

Q.  And what is that based on, sir?

A.  His history.

Q.  Okay.  And again, if his history is
inaccurate or downright wrong, that opinion
would be affected, would it not?

A.  Yes.”

I do believe that the claimant fell on his left side when he

slipped on February 1, 2007.  The claimant’s complaints initially

were centered around his admittedly compensable left shoulder

injury until the claimant began to complain to Dr. Coker, after his

left shoulder surgery, about neck problems and left arm numbness.

Dr. Knox indicates in his deposition testimony that left shoulder

pain, like that of the claimant’s, could easily be confused with

neck pain.  I agree with Dr. Knox.  It seems that after the

claimant’s shoulder injury began to resolve, after the surgery and

the healing process had begun, the claimant was able to distinguish

the two different types of pain.

Here, the claimant had three other left shoulder surgeries

which, in my opinion, would tend to make the claimant focus much
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more on a shoulder problem than someone who had not had three prior

left shoulder surgeries.

The respondents did produce and have admitted into evidence

some medical records regarding reports of neck pain due to

accidents the claimant had suffered in years before the February 1,

2007, slip and fall.  However, there is no evidence of any

treatment he received for those complaints of pain or any

limitations on the claimant due to cervical difficulties.

The type of accident the claimant was involved in certainly

could have caused the cervical problems the claimant now suffers.

Considering the claimant’s medical records, testimony, and the

deposition testimony of Dr. Knox, I find that the claimant suffered

a compensable injury to his cervical spine on February 1, 2007,

when he slipped and fell on his left side while performing

employment services for the respondent.

In review of Dr. Knox’s January 3, 2008, medical record, I

believe that the recommended treatment for the claimant by Dr. Knox

is reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s

compensable cervical spine injury.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:
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FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on December 30, 2009, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed December 31, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he suffered a compensable cervical spine injury on February 1,

2007.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the treatment recommended by Dr. Knox at his January 3, 2008,

visit is reasonable and necessary medical treatment for his

compensable cervical spine injury.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the cost of the

claimant’s reasonable and necessary medical treatment that results

from his compensable cervical spine injury of February 1, 2007.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


